

Secretariat 61 Mansell Street London, E1 8AN United Kingdom

Tel: +44 (0) 20 7324 2975 Fax: +44(0) 20 7324 2977 Email: contact@idpc.net Web: www.idpc.net

## **Submission to the United Nations Working Group on Arbitrary Detention**

On arbitrary detention in drug policies

15 June 2020

#### **Submitting organisation:**

The International Drug Policy Consortium is a global network of 198 non-governmental organisations that advocate for drug policies based on evidence, and on principles of public health, human rights, human security, development and civil society participation.

#### **Executive summary**

- 1. The International Drug Policy Consortium (IDPC, <a href="www.idpc.net">www.idpc.net</a>) welcomes the opportunity to provide a submission to the United Nations Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (the Working Group) concerning cases of arbitrary detention as they relate to drug policies. This submission outlines the main global trends concerning arbitrary detention and connected human rights violations carried out in the name of the drug policies implemented by UN member states.
- 2. We respectfully urge the Working Group to include the following issues in their study:
  - 1. The criminalisation of drug use and drug possession for personal use remains a key driver of arrests and incarceration worldwide, with an estimated 470,000 individuals in prison for drug use only. Detention for drug possession or use is inherently arbitrary, as it is a manifestly inappropriate response to drug use and drug dependence, causes disproportionate harm, and is applied in a fundamentally discriminatory way, targeting certain populations on the basis of gender, race, ethnic origin and socio-economic status.
  - 2. The disproportionate criminal punishment of drug offences. Over 1.7 million people are in prison worldwide for drug trafficking offences. Mandatory pre-trial detention, minimum mandatory prison terms equal to those envisaged for serious and violent crimes, the wholesale exclusion of drug offenders from prison benefits, and legal regimes that do not allow for the consideration of the personal circumstances of the alleged offender, result in disproportionate penalties.
  - 3. The continued use of compulsory drug detention centres, in which over 400,000 people who use drugs are currently held worldwide. These centres constitute a manifest form of arbitrary detention, as they are not an appropriate response to drug use, in some cases operate without any form of fair trial protection, and they subject people who use drugs to serious ill-treatment, ranging from corporal punishment to the denial of appropriate care.
  - 4. The proliferation of private drug 'rehabilitation' centres in which people who use drugs are interned against their will and subjected to "rehabilitation" that is not supported by evidence, and that can sometimes amount to torture or ill-treatment, or result in death. Some member states have facilitated this development by failing to ensure the provision of evidence-based services and programmes in response to drug use and dependence, by failing to monitor, regulate and evaluate the effectiveness of such private centres, and in some cases by sustaining them with public funding and legal frameworks that effectively mandate the completion of treatment or rehabilitation programmes for people arrested for drug use.
  - 5. The impact of COVID-19 on detentions and drug control. A significant number of countries reduced their prison population to prevent the spread of the COVID-19 pandemic. While this is encouraging proof that it is possible to tackle the role of mass incarceration in drug policies, in some countries people charged with drug offences have been categorically excluded from these measures, showing the dehumanising power of punitive drug control.

For each of these issues, we provide an overview of the elements that lead to arbitrary deprivations of liberty, and we cite – where possible – good practice examples.

#### 1. The criminalisation of drug use and drug possession for personal use

#### Working Group Questions 2 and 3

The criminalisation of drug use and of drug possession for personal use is a major driver of incarceration across the world. Approximately 2.17 million people, or one in five persons detained worldwide, are in prison for drug offences. According to UN data, 21.65% of them, or a staggering 470,000 people, are incarcerated for drug use/possession for personal use as the principal offence.

#### (a) Elements of arbitrariness

The UN Human Rights Committee has established that the notion of 'arbitrariness' cannot be equated with unlawfulness; instead, it should be interpreted broadly 'to include elements of inappropriateness, injustice, lack of predictability and due process of law, as well as elements of reasonableness, necessity and proportionality'. This Working Group has similarly found that a detention, even if authorised by law, may still be considered arbitrary if 'based on arbitrary legislation or it is inherently unjust, relying for instance on discriminatory grounds'. In that line, this Working Group has also noted that 'drug consumption or dependence is not sufficient justification for detention'. We urge you to restate and expand that finding on the basis of the following considerations.

**Detention for drug possession and use is inherently inappropriate.** A plethora of UN bodies and human rights experts have made clear that detention is never an appropriate response to drug use or drug dependence, and that scientific evidence proves it is not an appropriate treatment for problematic drug use. According to the International Guidelines on Human Rights and Drug Policy, which were developed by a coalition including Member States, the WHO, UNAIDS, the UNDP, and the OHCHR, States shall ensure that people are not detained solely on the basis of drug use or drug dependence.

Detention for drug possession and use is inherently disproportionate, as it has an extremely harmful impact on the rights and health of people who use drugs. In 2016, a group of UN human rights experts noted that criminalisation has contributed to a range of negative consequences for the health, security, and human rights of individuals and communities across the globe. Criminalisation deters people who use drugs from accessing health care services, including life-saving HIV treatment and harm reduction services, exacerbates stigmatisation, and undermines health promotion initiatives to the detriment of all society. This can be especially the case for women who use drugs, who are particularly at risk of contracting infectious diseases due to lack of access to gender-specific harm reduction services, high levels of drug-related stigma, and vulnerability to gender-based violence. 10

# Detention for drug possession and use can lead to the violation of the right to health in prison. Evidence shows that prisons are high risk environments for the spread of communicable diseases amongst people who use drugs, with a high prevalence of HIV and tuberculosis, <sup>11</sup> with high rates of drug use and high-risk injecting practices. <sup>12</sup> However, people who use drugs are rarely provided with adequate health and harm reduction services – in particular in women's prisons. For instance, a global systematic review of the literature and national surveys of 189 countries indicated that only 56 countries operated opioid substitution therapy in prison, while HIV testing and treatment were provided in only 79 and 88 countries, respectively. <sup>13</sup>

**Detention for drug possession and use is discriminatory.** This Working Group has recognised that, in conducting drug law enforcement activities, states disproportionately target women, minority groups, and people who use drugs. <sup>14</sup> For instance, research has shown that in the United Kingdom people identifying as black were found to be subject to court proceedings for drug possession at 4.5 times the rate of people identifying as white, while drug use prevalence among both groups is comparable. <sup>15</sup> Similarly, although rates of drug use are comparable across races in the United States, black and Hispanic people are systematically over-represented in arrests for drug possession, with black people being over five times more likely to be arrested for a drug offence. <sup>16</sup>

#### (b) An area of global concern: Drug courts

One specific area of concern regarding drug policies and arbitrary detention is the rapid expansion of drug courts, which have been promoted as an alternative to incarceration. While there is a wide diversity of drug court models, they tend to perpetuate the problematic elements of the criminalisation and prison model, while exacerbating stigmatisation. Drug courts aim to target people dependent on drugs who have committed other crimes, offering them treatment instead of incarceration.

However, in many contexts these courts exclusively target people for drug use or possession for personal use. This can be highly problematic given that drug courts are not an adequate public health response to drug use, as they put judges who generally know little about drug use and dependence in the position of doctors, giving them the power to prescribe medical treatment without the consent, or with the coerced consent, of people who use drugs.<sup>17</sup> As a result, treatment is frequently prescribed when there is no need for it, as most people who use drugs do not develop a dependence on drugs.<sup>18</sup> In countries like Brazil, Puerto Rico<sup>19</sup> and Russia,<sup>20</sup> drug courts compel people to enter treatment programmes that have no basis in scientific evidence, and proposed programmes are a one-size-fits-all which generally fails to include opioid agonist therapy.<sup>21</sup>

Lastly, drug courts are not a genuine alternative to incarceration.<sup>22</sup> In the United States, people failing their drug court programme may be incarcerated for longer than they would have if they had not entered the programme in the first place.<sup>23</sup>

#### (c) Good practice: The decriminalisation of drug use and drug possession

We recommend that the Working Group points to existing examples of decriminalisation of drug use and drug possession as good practices for member states to follow. The watershed UN System Common Position on Drugs endorses the decriminalisation of drug possession for personal use as a means to address prison overcrowding and over-incarceration.<sup>24</sup> The Common Position follows a significant number of UN agencies that had previously called for decriminalisation, including the OHCHR,<sup>25</sup> UNAIDS,<sup>26</sup> WHO,<sup>27</sup> the UNDP,<sup>28</sup> or the CESCR,<sup>29</sup> among others.

At the date of this submission, 49 jurisdictions in 29 countries across the world have decriminalised the possession of drugs for personal use, including countries such as Armenia, Ecuador, Israel, Jamaica or Switzerland, as well as various US states.<sup>30</sup> Countries that have adopted decriminalisation for decades (e.g. Portugal, the Czech Republic or Spain), have documented positive social and public health outcomes.<sup>31</sup> However, not all decriminalisation models have yielded positive results. Some member states do not impose criminal sanctions against drug use or drug possession *per se*, but

continue to use excessive and disproportionate administrative punishments, including administrative detention (see below), high fines, forced urine testing, and compulsory registration.<sup>32</sup>

We recommend that the Working Group makes a clear call for decriminalisation models that are fully consistent with principles of human rights, public health, harm reduction and social inclusion, thus substituting criminal or administrative punishments for drug use and drug possession for personal use, with voluntary access to health and social services, including harm reduction and drug treatment

#### 2. Disproportionate criminal punishment and lack of alternatives to incarceration

#### Working Group Questions 5 and 6

According to UN data, an estimated 1.7 million people were incarcerated in 2017 for drug trafficking offences, excluding drug use and possession for personal use.<sup>33</sup> A significant share of those incarcerated for drug trafficking were convicted of minor offences, with many countries imposing disproportionate criminal punishment for drug offences. Disproportionate punishment has contributed to prison overcrowding across the globe, from Brazil to the United States,<sup>34</sup> thus diverting law enforcement resources to the incarceration of low-level offenders.<sup>35</sup>

#### (a) Elements of arbitrariness

The 2016 UNGASS Outcome Document<sup>36</sup> calls on member states to ensure that criminal punishment for drug offences is proportionate. However, legal frameworks that envisage mandatory pre-trial detention for drug offences, that do not allow for the consideration of the perpetrator's role in the offence or for their personal circumstances, and that establish minimum mandatory prison sentences for drug offences, are manifestly disproportionate, and can lead to arbitrary detention.

Mandatory pre-trial detention. According to international human rights law, pre-trial detention must be an exceptional measure. It should be based on an individualised determination establishing that pre-trial detention is reasonable and necessary due to a substantial risk of flight, harm to others or interference with the evidence or investigation that cannot be allayed by other means.<sup>37</sup> The UN Human Rights Committee has further established that pre-trial detention should not be mandatory for any particular crime nor should it be ordered for a period based on the potential sentence.<sup>38</sup> However, many countries continue to impose mandatory pre-trial detention for all drug offences, without regard to any personal consideration. This is the case in the Philippines<sup>39</sup> or Mexico,<sup>40</sup> where mandatory pre-trial detention for drug offences often leads to periods of remand detention of several months to years. The disproportionate and prolonged use of pretrial detention undermines the principles of the presumption of innocence, legality, necessity and proportionality.

**Mandatory minimum sentences.** Many governments worldwide impose disproportionately high mandatory minimum prison sentences for drug offences, irrespective of the gravity of the offence. For instance, in Myanmar the minimum sentence for any drug offence is five years in prison;<sup>41</sup> in the Philippines the normal penalty for a drug offence ranges from 12 to 20 years in prison;<sup>42</sup> in Peru the highest minimum penalty envisioned for drug offences is 25 years of prison;<sup>43</sup> in the United States, the average prison term imposed on people convicted for drug offences subject to a mandatory minimum is 11 years.<sup>44</sup>

**Equating all drug offences to violent and lethal offences**. Several member states envisage minimum sentences for drug offences that are equal to, or even higher, than the minimum sentences for violent and even lethal crimes, such as murder or rape. For instance, in Bolivia and Peru, drugrelated crimes are punished with the most severe penalties allowed by the legal system. <sup>45</sup> The same applies to countries that retain the death penalty for drug trafficking, including for people recognised by the courts as low-level drug couriers, such as Singapore, or Indonesia. <sup>46</sup> (It should be noted that the death penalty for drug offences is unlawful under international law, <sup>47</sup> and that IDPC strongly opposes the death penalty in all circumstances and for all crimes).

No consideration of mitigating factors. In many countries and jurisdictions, the punishment for drug offences depends exclusively on the type and quantity of trafficked substances, excluding any consideration of the personal circumstances of the offender (such as any situation of vulnerability including being coerced by their partners, being a head of household responsible for children or other dependents, poverty, etc.), and their role in the illegal drug market. As a consequence, actors such as traditional farmers, drug couriers or low-level drug sellers can face the same penalties as major and violent drug traffickers with a leading role in the market. The Human Rights Committee has found that death sentences based solely on the category of the offence are inherently arbitrary because they fail to take into account the personal circumstances of the offender, and their role in the offence. The same underlying principle should extend to prison sentences.

Blanket bans on parole, early release, pardons, etc. Some jurisdictions have put in place special legal frameworks that deprive people convicted of drug offences from accessing administrative and judicial mechanisms that could reduce the length of incarceration after sentencing, such as early release, <sup>50</sup> parole, the right to appeal or to seek pardons. <sup>51</sup> In Mexico, for instance, the law prevents people condemned for 'crimes against health' (which include drug offences) from benefiting from such measures. In the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic we have also seen how people convicted for drug offences have been excluded from early prison release schemes without an assessment of their personal circumstances in countries such as Algeria, Colombia, Senegal, or Turkey. <sup>52</sup>

#### (b) The specific impact of disproportionate sentencing on women

Although women continue to represent a minority of the total prison population (at 6.9%), it is estimated that about 35% of all women in prison worldwide are convicted of a drug offence – compared to 19% of men.<sup>53</sup> The proportion of women imprisoned for drug offences is even higher in Latin America and Asia, amounting to 82% in Thailand, 53% in the Philippines and Peru, 68% in Brazil and Costa Rica.<sup>54</sup> Women are also the fastest growing prison population in the world, with an estimated increase by 53% between 2010 and 2017, compared to 19.6% for male prisoners.<sup>55</sup>

Women are typically involved in low-level drug offences (e.g. as drug couriers), for activities that are high-risk, most visible and with a low financial reward. Most cases are linked to histories of poverty, trauma and abuse. For instance, in Colombia 76% of women in prison hadn't completed their secondary school education before being incarcerated, while in Costa Rica more than 95% of women incarcerated for bringing drugs into prison were single mothers. In Mexico, an estimated 40% of women that had committed a drug offence were coerced by boyfriends or husbands. In spite of this, countries generally fail to take account of the specific circumstances and roles of women involved with drugs, or to consider mitigating factors such as domestic violence, coercion and poverty.

Because women constitute only 6.9% of the global prison population, in most cases prison facilities have not been adapted to their gender-specific needs.<sup>59</sup> In a male-dominated prison system, authorities rarely provide women with appropriate medical care, including mental health care, and they even fail to supply basic products for menstruation.<sup>60</sup> Because authorities do not invest in building adequate prison facilities, in very large countries such as Mexico or the Philippines<sup>61</sup> there are only one or two female prisons, leading to women very far away from their family, including their children.

### (c) Good practices: Legislative reforms, reviews of sentencing guidelines, and alternatives to incarceration

Although they remain an exception, some member states have reformed their laws in order to introduce elements of proportionality in sentencing for drug offences, successfully reducing the average lengths of prison terms for drug supply offences. The Working Group might be interested in pointing to them as good practices.

In 2013, Costa Rica reformed Article 77 of the Narcotics and Substances Law, to reduce sentences from a range of eight to 20 years in prison, to a range of three to eight years for women smuggling drugs in prison (at the time, 150 out of the 750 women in prison were incarcerated for this offence). If the accused is found to be in situation of vulnerability (including being single mother head of household), a non-custodial sentence can now be introduced. The adoption of the law led to the immediate release of more than 120 women. A particularly innovative aspect of this legislative change was that it was a gender-specific policy that took into account the particular ways in which women engage in drug activities, and are affected by drug control frameworks. 63

The case of the United Kingdom shows the mixed results of half-hearted reform. In 2012, England and Wales introduced new sentencing guidelines that allow judges to reduce the length of sentences for people engaged in a lesser role in the illegal drug supply chain. Preliminary research showed that the average sentence for importing Class A drugs dropped from 90 to 72.3 months immediately after the reform. However, the length of sentences slowly crept up after 2013, in part because offenders with a lesser role in the offence can still face long prison sentences when the quantities of transported drugs are large. This is particularly unfair, as research has shown that those involved in lesser roles are in fact likely to transport larger quantities of drugs.

Other countries have opted for alternatives to incarceration for low-level drug offences. This practice is aligned with international drug control treaties, which do not require incarceration for people who use drugs and persons convicted for drug offences of a minor nature, but provide for alternatives to conviction or punishment.<sup>67</sup> Alternatives to incarceration include a wide set of measures, from police cautioning to pre-trial diversion, sentence suspension, community service, etc.<sup>68</sup> Alternatives to incarceration are promoted in the 2016 UNGASS Outcome Document,<sup>69</sup> and by regional bodies such as the European Union,<sup>70</sup> the Organization of American States,<sup>71</sup> and the African Union.<sup>72</sup> The effectiveness of alternative measures to conviction and punishment, however, can vary considerably. A key factor in their effectiveness is ensuring that measures are targeted at individual needs, address the risk factors of offenders, and take steps to help retain people dependent on drugs in treatment programmes.<sup>73</sup> However, alternatives to incarceration should not include punitive measures like administrative detention and compulsory drug treatment, which are used in countries like China and Vietnam, are not backed by evidence, and constitute a serious rights violation.<sup>74</sup>

#### 3. Administrative detention in Compulsory Drug Detention Centres

#### **Working Group Question 7**

Administrative detention and compulsory treatment for drug use and drug dependence in state-run facilities, generally known as 'compulsory drug detention centres' (CDDCs), is a major driver of arbitrary deprivation of liberty in the context of drug policies. CDDCs are prevalent across South East Asian countries, with reports of a total of over 400,000 people in administrative detention for drug use in 2017. Countries with CDDCs include Cambodia, China, Lao PDR, Malaysia, the Philippines, Singapore, Thailand and Vietnam. This Working Group has previously found that detention in CDDCs is not supported by the international drug control conventions, and is in contravention of international human rights law. In 2012 and again in June 2020, twelve UN bodies including the UNODC, WHO, UNAIDS and the OHCHR, called for their immediate closure. However, the number of people detained in these centres have in fact increased in the recent years, principally in Cambodia, Vietnam and Thailand.

#### (a) Elements of arbitrariness

CDDCs should be regarded as an arbitrary deprivation of liberty, in all cases, due to the following well-documented factors.

**Inappropriate response**. Any detention for the purpose of providing involuntary drug treatment is inherently arbitrary, as detention is in no case an appropriate response to drug use or drug dependence. As noted in section one of this submission, the WHO and the UNODC have made clear that detention has no value as a treatment for problematic drug use. <sup>80</sup> In fact, existing research shows that CDDCs are not effective in reducing drug use and drug dependence. <sup>81</sup>

Lack of evidence-based drug treatment. Treatment for drug dependence in CDDCs is primarily abstinence-based, 82 and in many cases lacks any kind of scientific basis, as it revolves around involuntary seclusion and military-style physical discipline. 83 Even though most people detained in Asian CDDCs use opiates, very few countries are reported to provide opioid substitution therapy in CDDCs, with some exceptions in Iran. 84 In 2014, researchers compared 85 the effectiveness of drug dependence treatment in CDDCs with voluntary methadone treatment centres, which at the time coexisted in Malaysia; individuals 'treated' in CDDCs were significantly more likely to relapse after release, or sooner. Research in Thailand also shows that people who had gone through compulsory treatment in CDDCs had not reported any difference in the prevalence of drug use once they were released. 86

Ill-treatment. In most cases, administrative detention in CDDCs involves various forms of administrative punishment that constitute torture or ill-treatment, sometimes in the guise of 'tough-love' treatment. These include corporal punishment such as beatings, flogging or whipping, which have been reported in Cambodia, China, Malaysia, Thailand and Vietnam;<sup>87</sup> forced and/or unpaid labour, which has been principally reported in Vietnam but also in China and Cambodia;<sup>88</sup> and the denial of appropriate medical care, including the denial of appropriate prevention and treatment of life-threatening diseases such as HIV. In 2010, the WHO reported that no ART treatment was provided to persons detained in CDDCs in Cambodia and in most CDDCs in Vietnam;<sup>89</sup> another study published in 2012 found a similar situation in Malaysia.<sup>90</sup>

#### (b) A dearth of good practices: Failed attempts to close down CDDCs

In Asia, the relationship between state authorities and people who use drugs has been characterised for decades by serious human rights violations that infringe the core of human dignity, from compulsory treatment to forced drug testing and compulsory registration of drug users. However, in the beginning of the last decade, countries like Vietnam and Malaysia announced that they would put in place policies departing from that paradigm. For instance, in 2013 Vietnam adopted a so-called Renovation Plan on Drug Treatment that aimed to transform 80 out of the 107 CDDCs in the country into voluntary community-based treatment, social and occupational services, including psychological support and aftercare services, OST and relapse prevention. <sup>91</sup> In a similar spirit, in 2012 China and eight Southeast Asian countries agreed to relocate resources from CDDCs to voluntary treatment services. <sup>92</sup>

In spite of these stated intentions, the regions has followed a completely opposite path. For instance, Vietnam has actually increased the number of detainees in administrative detention, from roughly 30,000 in 2012, to approximately 50,000 in 2017. Similarly, while in 2010 Malaysia began to replace CDDCs with voluntary treatment services, political resistance limited the scope of this policy. He end of 2017, there were approximately 5,000 people still detained in Malaysian CDDCs -the same as in 2012. He

#### 4. Arbitrary detention in private drug 'rehabilitation' centres

#### **Working Group Questions 8 and 9**

A concerning worldwide trend is the proliferation of privately-run 'rehabilitation centres', in which people who use drugs can be detained against their will, are provided with drug 'treatment' that lacks any scientific basis, and are in some cases subject to serious ill-treatment. Reports of this trend have been found in settings as diverse as Brazil, Cambodia, India, Iran, Mexico, Nepal and Puerto Rico, among others. <sup>96</sup>

#### (a) State obligations regarding private drug 'rehabilitation' centres

Under international human rights law, member states have the obligation to prevent, investigate, prosecute and punish any act of torture and ill-treatment committed by private actors. <sup>97</sup> When public officials fail to do so, they are considered to be authors, complicit or otherwise responsible for these acts. <sup>98</sup> In view of this, we respectfully urge the Working Group to stress member states' obligation to prevent, investigate, prosecute and punish arbitrary deprivations of liberty and other human rights violations that might take place in private drug treatment centres.

In some cases, member states are found to have a key role in promoting private drug treatment centres, either because they are failing to provide adequate public treatment facilities, or because they are directly funding private centres. For instance, in 2015 it was reported that in Mexico City alone there were approximately 2,000 residential drug treatment centres, but only 43 of them were state-run; less than a quarter of these private centres followed the relevant state regulations, resulting in 35,000 people who use drugs being 'treated' in centres not abiding by Mexican law. <sup>99</sup> In Brazil, federal, state-level and local authorities provide public funding to religious therapeutic communities. <sup>100</sup> When

the Brazilian National Prevention Mechanism visited several of these facilities, it found that some of them were operating outside any form of regulation, without oversight, and holding people who use drugs in conditions much worse than prison. <sup>101</sup>

#### (b) Elements of arbitrariness

The following elements should be considered when assessing whether the internment of a person in a private drug treatment centres constitutes a form of arbitrary detention.

**Interment without consent**. A common thread across regions is that people who use drugs are sent to these private centres against their will by families, public officials, irregular groups such as 'spiritual patrols', or simply by the centres themselves. Reports of police funnelling people who use drugs to private treatment centres are to be found across Central America<sup>102</sup> and in Asian states like Iran<sup>103</sup> and Nepal, sometimes for financial gain. In countries such as Mexico,<sup>104</sup> people who use drugs are not allowed to leave the centre unless they are considered sufficiently 'rehabilitated', or they are claimed by their families.

Lack of evidence-based treatment. As it was the case for CDDCs, many private centres run 'rehabilitation' treatment programmes that are abstinence-based only, and that discard scientific health interventions such as opioid substitution therapy. Denying opioid substitution therapies to a person suffering withdrawal symptoms is commonly regarded as a form of cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment, and can sometimes have lethal consequences. For instance, according to Iranian authorities, 39 individuals died in private rehabilitation centres during 2013, mostly during the first days of detention, in which prisoners were forced to go through opioid withdrawal without medical support. 107

Ill-treatment. Reports of torture and ill-treatment in privately-run drug treatment centres are widespread, ranging from confinement in unhygienic conditions to painful or coercive rehabilitation techniques. In Nepal, 108 where there are no state-run drug treatment centres, private 'rehabilitation' facilities are plagued by reports of solitary confinement, forced labour, flogging, beatings and other inhuman and degrading 'punishments' to 'discipline' and 'cure' people who use drugs. In India, private 'de-addiction centres' have proliferated; some of them lack trained staff and proper infrastructures, giving rise to reports of torture under little to no government oversight. 109 Similarly, physical violence and humiliation are commonplace in the thousands of Mexican informal rehabilitation centres called 'anexos', 110 which regularly report deaths and abuse. 111

#### (c) Good practice: Community-based drug treatment and minimum quality standards

As an alternative to CDDCs and to private 'rehabilitation centres' where people who use drugs are detained against their will, the Working Group could point to community-based drug dependence treatment and harm reduction services that are voluntary, rights-based, and grounded in scientific evidence. While each community-based programme is different, community-based treatments are commonly defined 112 as services that provide people with drug dependence with a continuum of care from outreach and low threshold services to aftercare and recovery; they are based in the community; they use to operate in outpatient settings; they are patient-centred, letting the client choose amongst a menu of interventions; and they involve the coordination of a number of health and social interventions.

Community-based programmes have begun to successfully operate in countries that have historically interned people who use drugs in CDDCs, and in private inpatient centres against their will, such as Malaysia, Cambodia or Vietnam. <sup>113</sup> In Malaysia, research on the network of voluntary out-patient centres created by the government in 2010 provided preliminary evidence of reduced drug use, and high levels of primary satisfaction amongst clients, <sup>114</sup> while average relapse periods where much shorter than for CDDCs. <sup>115</sup>

Even though community-based interventions will vary from context to context, some common principles can be established. In that regard, the European Union has adopted a set of minimum quality standards for interventions in the field of drug prevention, drug treatment, and harm reduction, that also apply to private actors. <sup>116</sup> These principles can be pointed to as an example of a basic framework for regulating the private provision of drug services whilst protecting basic human rights.

#### 5. The impact of COVID-19 on arbitrary detention and drug policies

#### Working Group Questions 5 and 18

In response to the COVID-19 pandemic, a large number of member states have taken measures to reduce prison populations, as detention centres are regarded as a high-risk environment the transmission of the virus, especially when they are overcrowded, cannot maintain adequate standards of sanitation and hygiene, and are limited in their capacity to ensure access to medical treatment.

In doing so, states are acting in accordance with the guidance provided by many United Nations bodies, which urged national authorities to reduce prison populations by limiting deprivation of liberty, including pre-trial detention, to a measure of last resort, and through the early release of incarcerated people.<sup>117</sup>

It is important to note that some countries that have historically pursued punitive drug policies have released, or announced their intention to release, significant numbers of prisoners. For instance, Indonesian authorities have announced their intention to release of up to 50,000 people, <sup>118</sup> and Myanmar has announced the pardon of approximately 25,000 people deprived of liberty. <sup>119</sup>While these measures are still insufficient and too slow, <sup>120</sup> they also cast a serious doubt on the necessity of incarcerating these people in the first place.

However, for many of these countries it is very complicated to obtain reliable information on whether people convicted from drug offences are in fact being able to benefit from these measures, <sup>121</sup> which raises serious concerns. In a similar sense, there seems to be no public information available on any releases from CDDCs in response to the pandemic.

Even more concerningly, it is clear that some countries have in fact excluded all people convicted from drug offences from prison releases in response to COVID-19. This is the case of Turkey, which had announced the release of up to 100,000 people in response to COVID-19, but left out people sentenced for drug offences. <sup>122</sup> (It should also be noted that in Turkey buying, cultivating or possessing illegal drugs for personal use is punishable with up to two years in prison). <sup>123</sup> In Indonesia, people convicted to over 5 years in prison for a drug offence are also not eligible for release, which entails the exclusions of hundreds of people who use drugs or people convicted for minor drug

offences. 124 In the United Kingdom, children convicted of certain drug offences, including the possession of Class A drugs, have also been excluded from prison releases. 125

In these life-threatening circumstances, denying access to a crucial prison benefit to all people convicted for a certain category of offences without an individualised consideration of their personal vulnerability to the virus, of the public safety concerns associated to their release, and of their personal role in the offence, could also constitute a form of arbitrary deprivation of liberty.

#### **ENDNOTES**

<sup>1</sup> According to Penal Reform International, approximately ten million people are incarcerated worldwide. See Peanl Reform International (2019), *Global Prison Trends 2019*. Available at: https://cdn.penalreform.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/PRI-Global-prison-trends-report-2019\_WEB.pdf

<sup>2</sup> UN system coordination Task Team on the Implementation of the UN System Common Position on drug-related matters (2019), What we have learned over the last ten years: A summary of knowledge acquired and produced by the UN system on drug-related matters, p. 24. Available at:

https://www.unodc.org/documents/commissions/CND/2019/Contributions/UN\_Entities/What\_we\_have\_learned\_over\_t he\_last\_ten\_years\_-\_14\_March\_2019\_-\_w\_signature.pdf

- <sup>3</sup> UN Human Rights Committee (2014), *General Comment 35*, UN Doc CCPR/C/GC/35, para. 12. Available at: https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\_layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CCPR%2fC%2fGC%2f35&Lang=en
- <sup>4</sup> UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (2012), *Deliberation No. 9 concerning the definition and scope of arbitrary deprivation of liberty under customary international law*, UN Doc. A/HRC/22/44, para. 63. Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Detention/CompilationWGADDeliberation.pdf
- <sup>5</sup> UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (2015), *Report of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention*, UN Doc. A/HRC/30/36, para. 60. Available at: https://www.refworld.org/pdfid/55f7d5844.pdf.
- <sup>6</sup> United Nations Office on Drug and Crime and World Health Organisation (2008), *Principles of Drug Dependence Treatment*. p. 15. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/documents/drug-treatment/UNODC-WHO-Principles-of-Drug-Dependence-Treatment-March08.pdf
- <sup>7</sup> International Centre on Human Rights and Drug Policy, UNAIDS, WHO, and UNDP (2019), *International Guidelines on Human Rights and Drug Policy*, p. 13. Available at: https://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/librarypage/hivaids/international-guidelines-on-human-rights-and-drug-policy.html
- <sup>8</sup> Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (2016), Joint Open Letter by the UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention; the Special Rapporteurs on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions; torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment; the right of everyone to the highest attainable standard of mental and physical health; and the Committee on the Rights of the Child, on the occasion of the United Nation General Assembly Special Session on Drugs, p. 3. Available at:

https://www.unodc.org/documents/ungass2016/Contributions/UN/OHCHR/UNGASS\_joint\_OL\_HR\_mechanisms.pdf

<sup>9</sup> UN Special Rapporteur on the highest attainable standards of physical and mental health (2010), *Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health*, para. 8, UN Doc. A/65/255. Available at:

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Water/ContributionsStigma/others/SPhealthI.pdf

- <sup>10</sup> United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), UN Women, WHO, and International Network of People who Use Drugs (2014), *Policy brief: Women who inject drugs and HIV: Addressing specific needs.* Available at: https://www.unodc.org/documents/hiv-aids/publications/WOMEN\_POLICY\_BRIEF2014.pdf
- <sup>11</sup> UNODC (2018), 'Booklet 2: Global overview of drug demand and supply: Latest trends, cross-cutting issues', in: World Drug Report 2018. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/wdr2018/prelaunch/ WDR18\_Booklet\_2\_GLOBAL.pdf
- <sup>12</sup> UN system coordination Task Team on the Implementation of the UN System Common Position on drug-related matters (2019), *What we have learned over the last ten years: A summary of knowledge acquired and produced by the UN system on drug-related matters*, pp 19-20. Available at:

 $https://www.unodc.org/documents/commissions/CND/2019/Contributions/UN\_Entities/What\_we\_have\_learned\_over\_t he\_last\_ten\_years\_-\_14\_March\_2019\_-\_w\_signature.pdf$ 

13 Ibid.

- <sup>14</sup> UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (2015), *Report of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention*, UN Doc. A/HRC/30/36, para. 58. Available at: https://www.refworld.org/pdfid/55f7d5844.pdf.
- <sup>15</sup> Release (2013), *The Numbers in Black and White: Ethnic Disparities in the Policing and Prosecution of Drug Offences in England and Wales*. Available at: https://www.release.org.uk/publications/numbers-black-and-white-ethnic-disparities-policing-and-prosecution-drug-offences
- $^{16}$  O. Mitchell and M.S. Caudy (2013), *Examining Racial Disparities in Drug Arrests*, Justice Quarterly, 32(2), 288–313. doi:10.1080/07418825.2012.761721. Available at:

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/07418825.2012.761721.

- <sup>19</sup> D. E. Guzman (2012), *Drug Courts: Scope and challenges of an alternative to incarceration*, p. 11. Available at: http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/IDPC-Briefing-paper\_Drug-courts.pdf.
- <sup>20</sup> K. Lunze, B. Idrisov, M. Golichenko and A. Kamarulzaman (2016), *Mandatory addiction treatment for people who use drugs: global health and human rights analysis*, BMJ, i2943. doi:10.1136/bmj.i2943. Available at: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/27284009/
- <sup>21</sup> Ibid, p. 5.
- <sup>22</sup> Social Science Research Council (2018), *Drug courts in the Americas*, p. 3. Available at: https://s3.amazonaws.com/ssrc-cdn1/crmuploads/new\_publication\_3/DSD\_Drug+Courts\_English\_online+final.pdf
- <sup>23</sup> http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/IDPC-Briefing-paper\_Drug-courts.pdf, p. 6.
- <sup>24</sup> UN Chief Executives Board (2019), *United Nations system common position supporting the implementation of the international drug control policy through effective inter-agency collaboration*, UN Doc. CEB/2018/2, p. 14. Available at: https://www.unsceb.org/CEBPublicFiles/CEB-2018-2-SoD.pdf
- <sup>25</sup> Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (2018), *Implementation of the joint commitment to effectively addressing and countering the world drug problem with regard to human rights*, UN Doc. A/HRC/39/39. Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session39/Pages/ListReports.aspx
- <sup>26</sup> UNAIDS (2018), Miles to go: *Closing gaps, breaking barriers, righting injustices*. Available at: http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media asset/miles-to-go en.pdf
- <sup>27</sup>World Health Organization (2016), Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care for key populations. Available at: http://apps.who. int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/128048/9789241507431 eng.pdf?sequence=1
- <sup>28</sup> United Nations Development Programme (2015), *Addressing the development dimensions of drug policy*. Available at: http://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/ library/HIV-AIDS/Discussion-Paper--Addressing-the-Development-Dimensions-of-Drug-Policy.pdf
- <sup>29</sup> UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (26 October 2016), *Concluding observations on the combined fifth and sixth periodic reports of the Philippines*, UN Doc. E/C.12/PHL/CO/5-6. Available at: https://tbinternet.ohchr. org/ layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=E/C.12/PHL/CO/5-6&Lang=En
- <sup>30</sup> For a full list of all the countries in which drug possession for personal use has been decriminalised, and a country by country analysis of each decriminalisation model, please consult the following resource: Release, International Drug Policy Consortium and Accountability International (2020), *Drug Decriminalisation Across the World*. Available at: https://www.talkingdrugs.org/drug-decriminalisation
- <sup>31</sup> Global Commission on Drug Policy (2016), *Advancing drug policy reform: A new approach to decriminalization*, p. 20. Available at: https://www.globalcommissionondrugs.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/GCDP-Report-2016-ENGLISH.pdf
- <sup>32</sup> International Drug Policy Consortium (2018), *Taking Stock: A Decade of Drug Policy*, p. 51. Available at: http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/Shadow\_Report\_FINAL\_ENGLISH.pdf
- <sup>33</sup> UN system coordination Task Team on the Implementation of the UN System Common Position on drug-related matters (2019), *What we have learned over the last ten years: A summary of knowledge acquired and produced by the UN system on drug-related matters*, p. 24. Available at:
- https://www.unodc.org/documents/commissions/CND/2019/Contributions/UN\_Entities/What\_we\_have\_learned\_over\_t he\_last\_ten\_years\_-\_14\_March\_2019\_-\_w\_signature.pdf
- <sup>34</sup> Human Rights Watch (2016), *Every 25 seconds: The Human Toll of Criminalizing Drug Use in the United States*. Available at: https://www.hrw.org/report/2016/10/12/every-25-seconds/human-toll-criminalizing-drug-use-united-states
- <sup>35</sup> Penal Reform International and Harm Reduction International (2015), *Submission: Impact of the World Drug Problem on the enjoyment of human rights*. Available at: https://cdn.penalreform.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/05/PRI-HRI-Submission-OHCHR-Drugs-and-Human-Rights-FINAL.pdf
- <sup>36</sup> United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (2016), *Outcome document of the 2016 United Nations General Assembly special session on the world drug problem*, p. 16, Available at: https://www.unodc.org/documents/postungass2016/outcome/V1603301-E.pdf
- <sup>37</sup> For a global overview of sources, see: Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (2013), *Human Rights in the Administration of Justice: A Manual for Judges, Prosecutors and Lawyers*. Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/documents/publications/training9chapter5en.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> C. Mehta (2017), *Neither Justice Nor Treatment: Drug Courts in the United States*. Available at: https://phr.org/our-work/resources/niether-justice-nor-treatment/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Paul Hayes (2015), *Many people use drugs – but here's why most don't become addicts*. Available at: https://theconversation.com/many-people-use-drugs-but-heres-why-most-dont-become-addicts-35504

- <sup>38</sup> UN Human Rights Committee (2014), *General comment No. 35: Article 9 (Liberty and security of person)*, UN Doc. CCPR/C/ GC/35, para. 36. Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/CCPR/Pages/GC35-Article-9LibertyandSecurityofperson.aspx
- <sup>39</sup> R. Narag (2018), *Philippines' Dark Secret: Lengthy Pretrial Detention*, published in Rappler. Available at: https://www.rappler.com/thought-leaders/214533-analysis-lengthy-pretrial-detention-philippines-little-dark-secret
- <sup>40</sup> T. Garcia Castro (2019), *Pretrial detention in Latin America: The disproportionate impact on women of liberty for drug offences*, published by the Washington Office on Latin America, p. 151. Available at: http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/Pretrial-detention-in-Latin-America June-2019.pdf
- <sup>41</sup> Drug Policy Advocacy Group Myanmar (2017), Guiding drug law reform in Myanmar: A legal analysis of the draft bill amending the 1993 Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances Law. Available at: https://www.tni.org/files/publication-downloads/legal analysis english final version.pdf
- <sup>42</sup> Penal Reform International, International Drug Policy Consortium and Linklaters (2020), *Sentencing of women convicted of drug-related offences*, p. 112, Available at: https://cdn.penalreform.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/LinklatersPRI Sentencing-of-women-convicted-of-drug-related-offences WEB.pdf
- <sup>43</sup> Dejusticia and Colectivo de Estudios Drogas y Derechos (2012), *Addicted to punishment: The disproportionality of drug laws in Latin America*, p. 24. Available at: https://www.dejusticia.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/ADDICTED-TO-PUNISHMENT-WP1.pdf
- <sup>44</sup> United States Sentencing Commission (2011), *Mandatory minimum penalties: Quick facts*. Available at: http://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/ files/pdf/research-and-publications/quick-facts/Quick\_Facts\_Mandatory\_Minimum\_Penalties.pdf
- <sup>45</sup> Dejusticia and Colectivo de Estudios Drogas y Derechos (2012), *Addicted to punishment: The disproportionality of drug laws in Latin America*, p. 32. Available at: https://www.dejusticia.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/ADDICTED-TO-PUNISHMENT-WP1.pdf
- <sup>46</sup> G. Sander, G. Girell and A. Cots Fernandez (2020), *The Death Penalty for Drug Offences: Global Overview 2019*, published by Harm Reduction International. Available at: https://www.hri.global/death-penalty-2019
- <sup>47</sup> UN Human Rights Committee (2018), *General Comment 36*, UN Doc. CCPR/C/GC/36, para. 36. Available at: https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/ layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CCPR/C/GC/36&Lang=en
- <sup>48</sup> See how these factors are approached in different legal systems in: Penal Reform International, International Drug Policy Consortium and Linklaters (2020), *Sentencing of women convicted of drug-related offences*, p. 12, Available at: https://cdn.penalreform.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/LinklatersPRI\_Sentencing-of-women-convicted-of-drug-related-offences\_WEB.pdf
- <sup>49</sup> UN Human Rights Committee (1998), *Communication No. 806/1998*, UN Doc. CCPR/C/70/D/806/1998. Available at:
- $https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\_layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CCPR\%2FC\%2F70\%2FD\%2F8\\06\%2F1998\&Lang=en$
- <sup>50</sup> UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (2002), *Report of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention in its visit to Mexico*, UN Doc. E/CN.4/2003/8/Add.3, para. 44. Available at: https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G02/160/07/PDF/G0216007.pdf?OpenElement
- <sup>51</sup> Office of the High Commissioner on Human Rights (2015), *Study on the impact of the world drug problem on the enjoyment of human rights*, UN Doc. A/HRC/30/65, para. 44; UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (2006), *Report on the Mission to Nicaragua*, UN Doc. A/HRC/4/40/Add.3, para 64-65; UN Human Rights Committee (2005), *Concluding Observations: Mauritius*, UN Doc. CCPR/CO/83/MUS, para. 15.
- <sup>52</sup> See list of prison releases in: Transform Drug Policy Foundation (2020), *Prisoner releases by country/jurisdiction*. Available at: https://transformdrugs.org/prisoner-releases-by-country-jurisdiction/
- <sup>53</sup> UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (2002), *Report of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention on its visit to Mexico*, UN Doc. E/CN.4/2003/8/Add.3, para. 20. Available at: https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G02/160/07/PDF/G0216007.pdf?OpenElement
- <sup>54</sup>International Drug Policy Consortium, Washington Office on Latin America, Centro de Estudios Legales y Sociales, Dejusticia and Equis Justicia para las Mujeres (2018), Women deprived of liberty: Submission to the Working Group on the issue of discrimination against women in law and in practice, p. 2. Available at:
- http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/OHCHR-WG-discriminations-against-women\_Contribution\_Sept-2018.pdf
- <sup>55</sup> International Drug Policy Consortium and LBH Masyarakat (2019), *Women incarceration and drug policy in Indonesia: Promoting humane and effective responses*. Available at: http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/Indonesia Policy Guide Women.pdf
- <sup>56</sup> Washington Office on Latin America, International Drug Policy Consortium, Dejusticia, Comision Interamericana de Mujeres and Organization of American States (2016), *Women, Drug Policies and Incarceration: A guide for policy*

reform in Latin America and the Caribbean, p. 8. Available at:http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/WOLA-WOMEN-FINAL-ver-25-02-1016.pdf

- <sup>57</sup> UN Special Rapporteur on violence against women (2013), *Pathways to, conditions and consequences of incarceration for women*, para. 11. Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Women/A-68-340.pdf
- <sup>58</sup> Penal Reform International, Linklaters and International Drug Policy Consortium (2020), *Sentencing of women convicted of drug-related offences*. Available at: http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/LinklatersPRI\_Sentencing-of-women-convicted-of-drug-related-offences WEB.pdf
- <sup>59</sup> International Drug Policy Consortium and LBH Masyarakat (2019), *Women incarceration and drug policy in Indonesia: Promoting humane and effective responses*, p. 2. Available at: http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/Indonesia\_Policy\_Guide\_Women.pdf
- <sup>60</sup> Penal Reform International (2008), *Women in prison: incarcerated in a man's world*, p. 7. Available at: https://cdn.penalreform.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/06/brf-03-2008-women-in-prison-en.pdf
- <sup>61</sup> International Drug Policy Consortium and LBH Masyarakat (2019), *Women incarceration and drug policy in Indonesia: Promoting humane and effective responses*, p. 17. Available at: http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/Philippines\_Policy\_Guide\_Women.pdf
- <sup>62</sup> International Drug Policy Consortium (2018), *Taking Stock: A decade of drug policy*, p. 82. Available at: http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/Shadow Report FINAL ENGLISH.pdf
- <sup>63</sup> N. Urquiza Haas (2017), *Vulnerability Discourses and Drug Mule Work: Legal Approaches in Sentencing and Non-Prosecution/Non-Punishment Norms*, The Howard Journal of Crime and Justice, 56(3). Available at: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/hojo.12217
- <sup>64</sup> J. Fleetwood, P. Radcliffe and A. Stevens (2015), *Shorter sentences for drug mules: The early impact of the sentencing guidelines in England and Wales*, Drugs: Education, Prevention and Policy 22(5), 428–436. Available at: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.3109/09687637.2015.1011607
- <sup>65</sup> Ibid, p. 434.
- <sup>66</sup> J. Fleetwood (2011), *Five Kilos: Penalties and Practice in the International Cocaine Trade*, British Journal of Criminology 51(2), 375–393. Available at: https://academic.oup.com/bjc/article-abstract/51/2/375/605238
- <sup>67</sup> United Nations Information Service (2015), *International Narcotics Control Board concludes its 114th session*, UN Doc. UNIS/ NAR/1255. Available at http://www.unis.unvienna.org/unis/en/pressrels/2015/unisnar1255.html
- <sup>68</sup> For a list of alternatives to prison or incarceration, see: European Commission and RAND Europe (2016), *Study on alternatives to coercive sanctions as response to drug law offences and drug related crimes*. Available at: https://ec.europa.eu/x`xhome-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/organized-crime-and-human-trafficking/drug-control/eu-response-to-drugs/docs/acs\_final\_report\_new\_ec\_template\_en.pdf
- <sup>69</sup> UN General Assembly (April 2016), *Outcome Document of the 2016 United Nations General Assembly Special Session on the World Drug Problem Our joint commitment to effectively addressing and countering the world drug problem.* Available at: https://www.unodc.org/documents/postungass2016/outcome/ V1603301-E.pdf
- <sup>70</sup> European Council (2018), Council conclusions on promoting the use of alternatives to coercive sanctions for drug using offenders. Available at: http://www.emcdda.europa.eu/document-library/council-conclusions-promoting-use-alternatives-coercive-sanctions-drug-using-offenders en
- <sup>71</sup> Inter-American Drug Abuse Control Commission (2015), *Technical report on alternatives to incarceration for drugrelated offences*. Available at: http://www.cicad.oas. org/apps/Document.aspx?Id=3203
- <sup>72</sup> African Union (2013), *AU Plan of action on drug control (2013-2017)*. Available at: https://au.int/sites/default/files/pages/32900-file-aupa\_on\_dc\_2013-2017\_-\_english.pdf
- <sup>73</sup> Penal Reform International, *Global Trends 2019*, p. 5. Available at: https://cdn.penalreform.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/PRI-Global-prison-trends-report-2019\_WEB.pdf
- <sup>74</sup> International Drug Policy Consortium, International HIV/AIDS Alliance, Asian Network of People Who Use Drugs (2016), *A Public Health Approach to Drug Use in Asia: Principles and Practices for Discrimination*, p. 22. Available at: https://fileserver.idpc.net/library/Drug-decriminalisation-in-Asia ENGLISH-FINAL.pdf
- <sup>75</sup> International Drug Policy Consortium (2018), *10 years of drug policy in Asia: How far have we come*, p. 31. Available at: http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/10-year%20review ASIA.pdf
- <sup>76</sup> UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (2015), *Report of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention*, UN Doc. A/HRC/30/36, para. 60. Available at: https://www.refworld.org/pdfid/55f7d5844.pdf
- <sup>77</sup> International Labour Organisation et al. (2012), *Joint statement on compulsory drug detention and rehabilitation centres*. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/documents/southeastasiaandpacific//2012/03/drug-detention-centre/JC2310\_Joint\_Statement6March12FINAL\_En.pdf

- <sup>78</sup> International Labour Organisation et al. (2020), *Joint statement on compulsory drug detention and rehabilitation centres in Asia and the Pacific in the context of COVID-19*. Available at: https://unaidsapnew.files.wordpress.com/2020/05/unjointstatement1june2020.pdf
- <sup>79</sup> International Drug Policy Consortium (2018), *10 years of drug policy in Asia: How far have we come*, p. 31. Available at: http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/10-year%20review\_ASIA.pdf
- <sup>80</sup> United Nations Office on Drug and Crime and World Health Organisation (2008), *Principles of Drug Dependence Treatment*, p. 15. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/documents/drug-treatment/UNODC-WHO-Principles-of-Drug-Dependence-Treatment-March08.pdf
- <sup>81</sup> D. Werb et al. (2016), *The effectiveness of compulsory drug treatment: A systematic review*, International Journal of Drug Policy, Vol 28 1:9. Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26790691
- <sup>82</sup> A, Kamarulzaman and J.L. McBrayer (2015), *Compulsory drug detention centers in East and Southeast Asia*, International Journal of Drug Policy Vol. 26, p. 534.
- <sup>83</sup> Open Society Foundations (2011), *Treatment or Torture? Applying International Human Rights Standards to Drug Detention Centers*, p. 36. Available at: https://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/publications/treatment-or-torture-applying-international-human-rights-standards-drug-detention#publications\_download <sup>84</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>85</sup> M. Wegman et al. (2017), Relapse to opioid use in opioid-dependent individuals released from compulsory drug detention centres compared with those from voluntary methadone treatment centres in Malaysia: a two-arm, prospective observational study, The Lancet Vol. 5 (2). Available at: https://www.thelancet.com/journals/langlo/article/PIIS2214-109X(16)30303-5/fulltext
- <sup>86</sup> J. Csete et al. (2011), Compulsory drug detention center experiences among a community-based sample of injection drug users in Bangkok, Thailand, BMC International Health and Human Rights, Available at: https://bmcinthealthhumrights.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/1472-698X-11-12
- <sup>87</sup> Open Society Foundations (2011), *Treatment or Torture? Applying International Human Rights Standards to Drug Detention Centers*, p. 39. Available at: https://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/publications/treatment-or-torture-applying-international-human-rights-standards-drug-detention#publications\_download
- <sup>88</sup> K. Lunze et al (2018), *Compulsory treatment of drug use in Southeast Asian countries*, International Journal of Drug Policy, 59, p. 13. Available at: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29966803/
- <sup>89</sup> World Health Organization (2009), Assessment of compulsory treatment of people who use drugs in Cambodia, China, Malaysia and Viet Nam: An application of selected human rights principles. Available at: https://iris.wpro.who.int/bitstream/handle/10665.1/5464/9789290614173 eng.pdf
- <sup>90</sup> A. Kamarulzaman and J.L. McBrayer (2015), Compulsory drug detention centers in East and Southeast Asia International Journal of Drug Policy Vol. 26, p. 534. Available at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0955395914003351
- <sup>91</sup> International Drug Policy Consortium, International HIV/AIDS Alliance and Asian Network of People who Use Drugs, *A public health approach to drug use in Asia: Principles and practices for decriminalisation*, p.21. Available at: https://fileserver.idpc.net/library/Drug-decriminalisation-in-Asia ENGLISH-FINAL.pdf.
- <sup>92</sup> Ibid, p. 22.
- <sup>93</sup> International Drug Policy Consortium (2019), *10 years of drug policy in Asia: How far have we come? A civil society shadow report*, p. 31. Available at: http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/10-year%20review\_ASIA.pdf
- <sup>94</sup> ScienceDaily (2016), Compulsory drug detention centers 'have no role' in treatment of opioid addiction, according to study. Available at: https://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2016/12/161208090157.htm
- <sup>95</sup> International Drug Policy Consortium (2019), 10 years of drug policy in Asia: How far have we come? A civil society shadow report, p. 31. Available at: http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/10-year%20review\_ASIA.pdf
- <sup>96</sup> Open Society Foundations (2018), *Submission to the Human Rights Council*, p. 1. Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/HRCouncil/DrugProblem/HRC39/OpenSocietyFoundation.pdf
- <sup>97</sup> UN Committee Against Torture (2008), *General Comment number 2*, para. 15. Available at: https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\_layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CAT%2fC%2fGC%2f2&Lang=en
- <sup>98</sup> Ibid, para. 18.
- <sup>99</sup> Open Society Foundations (2016), *No health, no help: Abuse as drug rehabilitation in Latin America & the Caribbean*, p. 6. Available at: https://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/uploads/789b3061-8c4a-4f92-9fe5-8fd85f0471b6/no-health-no-help-en-21060403.pdf
- <sup>100</sup> L. Fernando Tófoli (2015), *Drug Policies and Public Health*. Available at: https://sur.conectas.org/en/drugs-policies-public-health/

- <sup>101</sup> Open Society Foundations (2018), *Submission to the Human Rights Council*, p. 1. Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/HRCouncil/DrugProblem/HRC39/OpenSocietyFoundation.pdf
- <sup>102</sup> Open Society Foundations (2016), *No health, no help: Abuse as drug rehabilitation in Latin America & the Caribbean*, p. 8. Available at: https://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/uploads/789b3061-8c4a-4f92-9fe5-8fd85f0471b6/no-health-no-help-en-21060403.pdf
- <sup>103</sup> CND Blog (2020), *Side event: Forced treatment, people who use drugs and the right to health: empirical evidence from Asia and Latin America*. Available at: http://cndblog.org/2020/03/side-event-forced-treatment-people-who-use-drugs-and-the-right-to-health-empirical-evidence-from-asia-and-latin-america/
- <sup>104</sup> A. Garcia and B. Anderson (2016), *Violence, addition, recovery: An anthropological study of Mexico's anexos*, Transcult Psychiatry Vol. 53 issue 4. Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5531188/
- <sup>105</sup> UN General Assembly (2010). Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health, UN doc. A/65/255, p. 1. https://undocs.org/en/A/65/255
- <sup>106</sup> UN Human Rights Council (2013), Report of the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, para. 73. Available at:
- https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/HRCouncil/RegularSession/Session22/A.HRC.22.53\_English.pdf
- $^{107}$  Harm Reduction International (2020), Written statement to the Human Rights Council. Available at: https://www.hri.global/files/2020/02/11/HRI\_-\_sub\_SR\_Iran-1.pdf
- <sup>108</sup> National Association of People Living with HIV/AIDS in Nepal, Drug Users National Alliance and Global Network of People with HIV (2016), *Speaking Out: Personal testimonies of rights violations experienced by people who use drugs in Nepal*, p.9. Available at
- $https://www.gnpplus.net/assets/wbb\_file\_updown/5666/Human\%20Rights\%20Count\_KPLHIV\_Nepal.pdf$
- <sup>109</sup> M. Sehgal (2014), *Drug addicts reveal shocking tales of torture in Punjab private rehab clinics*, published in IndiaToday, https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/drug-addicts-shocking-tales-of-torture-punjab-private-rehab-clinics-192185-2014-05-09
- <sup>110</sup> A. Garcia and B. Anderson (2016), *Violence, addition, recovery: An anthropological study of Mexico's anexos*, Transcult Psychiatry Vol. 53 issue 4. Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5531188/
- <sup>111</sup> L. Rivera. (2020), *En Veracruz, solo existen 22 anexos en regla*, published in El Sol de Córdoba. Available at: https://www.elsoldecordoba.com.mx/local/en-veracruz-solo-existen-22-anexos-en-regla-orizaba-veracruz-cordoba-xalapa-salud-alcoholismo-4813845.html
- <sup>112</sup> United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (2014), *Community Based Treatment and Care for Drug Use and Dependence: Information Brief for Southeast Asia*. Available at: http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/cbtx brief ENGLISH.pdf
- <sup>113</sup> See several examples in: Harm Reduction International (2015), Community-based drug treatment models for people who use drugs: Six experiences on creating alternatives to compulsory detention centres in Asia. Available at: https://www.hri.global/files/2015/10/19/Community\_based\_drug\_treatment\_models\_for\_people\_who\_use\_drugs.pdf
- <sup>114</sup> F. Khan et al. (2018), Assessment of an Innovative Voluntary Substance Abuse Treatment Program Designed to Replace Compulsory Drug Detention Centers in Malaysia, . Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5664175/
- <sup>115</sup> World Bank Group (2018), *Making Drug Treatment Work: Opportunities and Challenges Towards an Evidence and Rights-Based Approach*. Available at: http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/444171526625911078/pdf/Making-drug-treatment-work-opportunities-and-challenges-towards-an-evidence-and-rights-based-approach.pdf
- <sup>116</sup> Council of the European Union (2015), Council conclusions on the implementation of the EU Action Plan on Drugs 2013-2016 regarding minimum quality standards in drug demand reduction in the European Union. Available at: https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/system/files/attachments/8043/INT19\_EU%20Min%20Quality%20Standards\_ST11985. EN15.pdf
- <sup>117</sup> United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime et al. (2020), *UNODC, WHO, UNAIDS, OHCHR Joint Statement on COVID-19 in prisons and other closed settings*. Available at:
- https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/20200513 PS covid-prisons en.pdf.
- <sup>118</sup> Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (2020), COVID-19 in prisons—a ticking time bomb. Available at: https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/featurestories/2020/may/20200513 prisons
- <sup>119</sup> The Star (2020), Myanmar to release 25,000 prisoners amid virus fears. Available at:
- https://www.thestar.com.my/news/regional/2020/04/17/myanmar-to-release-25000-prisoners-amid-virus-fears
- <sup>120</sup> Human Rights Watch (2020), Covid-19 Prisoner Releases Too Few, Too Slow. Available at:
- https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/05/27/covid-19-prisoner-releases-too-few-too-slow

 $<sup>^{121}</sup>$  Transform Drug Policy Foundation (2020),  $Prisoner\ releases\ by\ country/jurisdiction.$  Available at: https://transformdrugs.org/prisoner-releases-by-country-jurisdiction/

<sup>122</sup> Ibid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2019), *Turkey: Country Drug Report 2019*. Available at: https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/countries/drug-reports/2019/turkey/drug-laws-and-drug-law-offences en

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> Harm Reduction International, the Institute for Criminal Justice Reform and LBH Masyarakat (2020), *Submission to The Human Rights Committee*. p. 9. Available at: https://icjr.or.id/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/HRI-ICJR-LBHM-Indonesia-LOIPR-submission.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> United Kingdom Ministry of Justice (2020), *End of Custody Temporary Release*, Annex D. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/881061/end-custody-temporary-release.pdf